
at APSA's 1998 Annual Meeting in
Boston. Fifteen outstanding under-
graduate students are chosen to par-
ticipate in the Bunche Institute ev-
ery year and, of these, several are
chosen to present their research at
the APSA Annual Meeting. Below is
the list of the students, their affilia-
tions, and poster topics.

Gloria Anglon, Providence College:
"Black Women and Feminism"

Ray Block, Howard University: "The
Puzzle of Black Political Participa-
tion: An Analysis of the Effects of
Alienation, Income, and Political
Efficacy on Black Community Ac-
tivism"

Doris Clark, Central Arkansas Uni-
versity: "The Traditionalists vs.
Modernists"

Katrina Gamble, Smith College:
"Strengthening the Black Vote: Re-
sponsiveness and Representation"

Andra Gillespie, University of Vir-
ginia: "The Effects of Income on
Blacks' Cultural Connections: Per-
ceptions of Racism, Group Con-
sciousness, and Policy Preference"

Elizabeth Green, Texas A&M Uni-
versity: "Education and Its Effect
on the Progressive Role of
Women in the Black Community"

Monique Lyle, Michigan State Uni-
versity: "The Relationship Be-
tween Blacks' Perceptions of Rac-
ism and Support for Black
Nationalism"

Aisha Raj, Pepperdine University:
"Religiosity Among African Ameri-
cans: What Really Affects Political
Participation in the Community"

Melvin Rogers, Amherst College:
"The Effects of Racial Discrimina-
tion on the Political Participation
of Blacks"

In addition to presenting their
research, the students attended sev-
eral panels and many receptions
sponsored by political science de-
partments. At the reception hosted
by the Committee on the Status of
Blacks in the Profession, the stu-
dents were applauded for their ex-
ceptional presentations and acknowl-
edged for their achievements at the
Bunche Institute held earlier in the
summer at the University of Vir-
ginia. Two students, Katrina Gamble
and Elizabeth Green, spoke on be-
half of Professor Steven Finkel, who
received an award for his outstand-
ing leadership of the Bunche Insti-
tute at UVA.

While at UVA, the Ralph Bunche
students are introduced to the world
of graduate study and encouraged to
apply to Ph.D. programs in political
science. Students take two graduate-
level courses for credit, one in quan-
titative analysis and another on race
and American politics and attend
guest lectures. They also meet re-
cruiters from Ph.D. programs and
are prepped for GREs by volunteers
from the Kaplan Educational Center.

For more information about the
Ralph Bunche Summer Institute
please contact, Ralph Bunche Sum-
mer Institute, APSA, 1527 New
Hampshire Avenue, NW, Washing-
ton, DC 20036-1206; (202) 483-2512;
bunche@apsanet.org.

Survey of APSA Minority
Identification Project
Students

Jun Yin, American Political Science
Association

A survey of students who partici-
pated in the Association's Minority
Identification Project in 1997 was

Committee Suggestions Welcomed

APSA welcomes suggestions for individuals interested in serving on APSA
standing committees for terms beginning January 1, 2000. Appointments vary
from one to three years and include award committees, PS Editorial Board, and
a host of others. A list of committees and their area of responsibility can be
found in the March 1998 issue of PS. These positions are held on a volunteer
basis. Interested members should make their suggestions by mail to President-
Elect Robert Keohane, c/o APSA, 1527 New Hampshire Ave., NW, Washington,
DC 20036-1206 or by email to nominations@apsanet.org.

conducted in April 1998. The pur-
pose of the survey was to assess the
effectiveness of the project and to
seek suggestions and comments
from the students on how the gradu-
ate application and admission pro-
cesses might be improved and how
the Association might interest more
minority students in pursuing ca-
reers in political science.

The survey was sent to all 228 stu-
dents identified by the Project in
1997. By August 21, 35 completed
surveys were returned. The response
rate was 15%. Due to the low re-
sponse rate, the summary findings in
this report are suggestive rather
than definitive. Highlights of the
findings follow.

• The project continued to involve
the students early in their under-
graduate years. Nine percent of
the students identified by the
Project in 1997 were freshmen
and 29% were sophomores.

• Twenty-nine percent of the stu-
dents who responded to the sur-
vey reported meeting individually
with a faculty member to discuss
graduate schools and careers in
political science. Fifty-four percent
of the students reported having
such discussions during group
meetings held by their depart-
ments.

• The students who responded to
the survey have been contacted by
an average of 16 graduate schools,
reporting a range of four to 50
schools. By comparison, the 1996
MID students were contacted by
an average of 11 schools.

• Fourteen percent of the respon-
dents have applied to graduate
schools in political science.
Among those who graduated be-
fore the summer of 1998, 24%
have applied. These percentages
are comparable to their counter-
parts in the survey conducted last
year.

• This year, we specifically asked
those who had not applied to
graduate school in political sci-
ence their reasons for not apply-
ing (respondents could check mul-
tiple reasons): 27% said it was still
too early but they would apply
later; 37% said they still had not
decided whether to pursue gradu-
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1999 ANNUAL MEETING PROGRAM COMMITTEE

The Program Committee is continuing to accept chair and/or discussant proposals for the 1999 Annual Meeting. Please use the
form (see Sept. PS) as a guide and email your vita and statement directly to the division chair(s). The list below may also be used
to contact division chairs beginning on February 15, 1999, in regards to acceptance/rejection of proposals.

1. POLITICAL THOUGHT A N D

PHILOSOPHY: HISTORICAL

APPROACHES

Richard Tuck
richard_tuck@harvard.edu
Edwina Barvosa-Carter
barvosa@alishaw.sscf.ucsb.edu

2. FOUNDATIONS OF POLITICAL

THEORY*
Bonnie Honig
b-honig@nwu.edu

3. NORMATIVE POLITICAL THEORY

David T. Abalos
abalosda@shu.edu
Manfred Halpern
mhalpern@princeton.edu

4. FORMAL POLITICAL THEORY
Richard McKelvey
rdm@hss.caltech.edu

5. POLITICAL PSYCHOLOGY*
Stanley Feldman
sfeldman@datalab2.sbs.sunysb.edu

6. POLITICAL E C O N O M Y *

Sharyn O'Halloran
so33@columbia.edu

7. POUTICS AND HISTORY*
Andrew Polsky
apolsky@shiva.hunter.cuny.edu
Gretchen Ritter
ritter@mail.utexas.edu

8. POLITICAL METHODOLOGY*
Nancy Burns
nburns@umich.edu

9 . T E A C H I N G A N D LEARNING

I N POLITICAL SCIENCE

Michelle Saint-Germain
msaintg@csulb.edu

10. UNDERGRADUATE

E D U C A T I O N *

Craig A. Rimmerman
rimmerman@hws.edu

11. COMPARATIVE POLIT ICS*

Ellen Comisso
ecomisso@ucsd.edu

12. COMPARATIVE POLITICS OF

DEVELOPING COUNTRIES

Edmond J. Keller
ekeller@ucla.edu

13. POLITICS OF COMMUNIST

A N D FORMER COMMUNIST

COUNTRIES

Valerie Bunce
vjb2@cornell.edu

14. COMPARATIVE POLITICS OF

ADVANCED INDUSTRIAL

SOCIETIES

Gary P. Freeman
gfreeman@jeeves.la.utexas.edu

15. POLITICS A N D SOCIETY I N

W E S T E R N EUROPE*

J. Nicholas Ziegler
nziegler@socrates.berkeley.edu

16. INTERNATIONAL POLITICAL

E C O N O M Y

Simon Reich
arsenal+@pitt.edu

17. INTERNATIONAL

COLLABORATION

Edward D. Mansfield
mnsfield@gte.net

18. INTERNATIONAL SECURITY
Barbara F. Walter
bwalter@cfia.harvard.edu

19. INTERNATIONAL SECURITY
AND ARMS CONTROL*
Jo Husbands
jhusband@nas.edu

20. D O M E S T I C SOURCES OF

FOREIGN POLICY/FOREIGN

POLICY A N A L Y S I S *

Andrew Z. Katz
katz@cc.denison.edu

2 1 . C O N F L I C T PROCESSES*

Christian A. Davenport
christian.davenport@colorado.edu
Katherine Barbieri
katherine.barbieri@vanderbilt.edu

22. LEGISLATIVE S T U D I E S *

Peverill Squire
psquire@blue.weeg.uiowa.edu

23. PRESIDENCY RESEARCH*

Cary R. Covington
cary-covi ngton@uiowa.edu

24. PUBLIC ADMINISTRATION*

Marissa Marti no Golden
mgolden@brynmawr.edu

25. PUBLIC POLICY*

Peter Eisinger
p.eisinger@wayne.edu

26. LAW A N D C O U R T S *

Lettie McSpadden
lettie@niu.edu

27. CONSTITUTIONAL LAW

AND JURISPRUDENCE

H.W. Perry, Jr.
hwperry@mail.la.utexas.edu

28. FEDERALISM AND

INTERGOVERNMENTAL

RELATIONS*

Timothy Con Ian
tconlan@gmu.edu

29. STATE POLITICS A N D

POLICY*

Susan B. Hansen
sbhansen+@pitt.edu

30. URBAN POLITICS*
Arnold Fleischmann
arnie@arches.uga.edu

3 1 . W O M E N A N D POLIT ICS*

Eileen McDonagh,
emcd@neu.edu

32. RACE, ETHNIC ITY , A N D

POLIT ICS*

Valerie Martinez-Ebers
v.martinez@tcu.edu
Andrew Aoki
aoki@augsburg.edu

33. RELIGION AND POLITICS*
Corwin Smidt
smid@calvin.edu

3 4 . REPRESENTATION A N D

ELECTORAL SYSTEMS*

Shaheen Mozaffar
smozaffar@bridgew.edu

3 5 . POLITICAL

O R G A N I Z A T I O N S A N D

PARTIES*

CandiceJ. Nelson
cnelson@american.edu

36. ELECTIONS A N D V O T I N G

BEHAVIOR*

Janet Box-Steffensmeier
jboxstef + @osu.edu

37. PUBLIC OPINION AND

PARTICIPATION*

John Zaller
zaller@ucla.edu

38. POLITICAL COMMUNICATION*

Steven Livingston
sliv@gwu.edu

39. SCIENCE, TECHNOLOGY,

AND ENVIRONMENTAL

POLITICS*

Dianne Rahm
drahm@iastate.edu

4 0 . COMPUTERS A N D

M U L T I M E D I A *

Kent E. Portney
kportney@infonet.tufts.edu

41. POLITICS A N D LITERATURE*

Joseph Alulis
jalulis@northpark.edu

42. NEW POLITICAL SCIENCE*
Manfred B. Steger
mbstege@ilstu.edu

4 3 . ECOLOGICAL A N D

TRANSFORMATIONAL

POLIT ICS*

Christa Slaton
slatocd@mail.auburn.edu

Note: Divisions with * an APSA

Organized Sections
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ate study in political science; 37%
decided to attend graduate or pro-
fessional school in another disci-
pline (82% of these respondents
chose to apply to law school); and
13% decided to work for a few
years before attending graduate
school; none of the students said
they had decided not to attend
graduate school at all. Sixty per-
cent of those who have not ap-
plied want their names to be cir-
culated to schools again this fall.
For those who applied to graduate
school in political science, 80%
were accepted by the schools to
which they applied, 60% were of-
fered financial aid, and 80% had
their application fees waived.
Two-thirds of the students who
responded to the survey said that
the project made a difference in
their decision to pursue graduate
study in political science (com-
pared to 60% in the 1997 survey
of the 1996 MID students), indi-
cating that, in general, the project
effectively attracted talented mi-
nority undergraduate students to
the field.

Suggestions and Comments
from the Students

Through the survey, we obtained
many helpful comments and sugges-
tions on how the graduate applica-
tion and admission processes might
be improved and how we might in-
terest more minority students in a
career in political science. For exam-
ple, some students proposed a more
consistent and comparable applica-
tion process across the participating
graduate schools. Many students
emphasized the importance of men-
toring by department faculty, includ-
ing counseling and sponsoring field
trips to political institutions and or-
ganizations, for interesting minority
students in a career in political sci-
ence. The students also emphasized
the need for a directory/listing of
minority professors in graduate pro-
grams in political science, which
they could use as a guide for their
selection of graduate programs.

It was proposed that APSA estab-
lish programs to assist the students
identified by the project to attend
the APSA Annual Meeting to help
them better understand the disci-
pline. It was also suggested that cer-
tain terminal M.A. programs (for
example, area studies programs or
schools of international affairs or
foreign service) be included in the
project to enlarge both the pool of
minority candidates and the scope of
participating graduate programs. As
in the previous survey, many stu-
dents commented on how their un-
certainties and concerns about the
job prospects for recent M.A.s and
Ph.D.s in political science had af-
fected their career choices and how
information on or profiles of minori-
ties with advanced degrees in politi-
cal science in academia and applied
settings would help them make ca-
reer choices.

APSA and ECPR Launch
Online Exchange Project

Seeking to enable a broader range
of scholarly exchange between politi-
cal science communities in the
United States and Europe, APSA
has teamed with the European Con-
sortium for Political Research
(ECPR) to produce the APSA/
ECPR Scholar Clearinghouse Pro-
gram. Building upon a concept first
presented by APSA Council member
Michael Laver of Trinity College
(Dublin), the online service is de-
signed to facilitate announcement of
temporary positions within depart-
ments in the United States and Eu-
rope. These placement opportunities
can help diversify departments and
provide interesting opportunities for
short-term appointments.

The program allows for the devel-
opment of three types of exchange.
In one type of placement announce-
ment, departments on either side of
the Atlantic can announce the avail-
ability of a temporary position, and
interested individuals can respond
directly to the department. In the
second, individuals can announce to
departments their availability for

short-term appointments. In the last
a true bilateral exchange takes place.
Departments can announce the
availability of a professor who wants
to teach abroad and, simultaneously,
of the temporary availability of that
professor's position while she is
abroad. An interested department
on the other side of the Atlantic
could then offer both a professor
who fits the needs of the first de-
partment and a position to the pro-
fessor from the first department.

In producing this site APSA and
ECPR are only facilitating the an-
nouncement of positions. It is the
responsibility of participating depart-
ments and individuals to make the
necessary arrangements for an ex-
change to take place. The exchange
site will be available beginning in
December at www.apsanet.org/
exchange/.

Update on Access to
Personnel Service
Newsletter Online

The Departmental Services Com-
mittee decided at its September 3,
1998 meeting to limit access to the
online version of the Personnel Ser-
vice Newsletter to individual subscrib-
ers only. It was determined that giv-
ing access to those who are not
individual subscribers would be un-
fair to current subscribers and would
undermine efforts to attract sub-
scribers in the future. Departmental
Services Program members will con-
tinue to receive the print version of
the Newsletter. We encourage de-
partments to continue to make the
print version available to members
of their faculty and students as
needed. To help make PSNOnline a
success, we encourage departments
to submit their job listings through
our web site (www.apsanet.org/PSN).
Access to PSNOnline is available the
month after a subscription is re-
ceived. Both the print and online
versions of the Newsletter are up-
dated monthly. We welcome your
comments and suggestions at
psn@apsanet.org.
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